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June 27, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, Metropolitan-King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit the document “Final Report to the Proviso Work Group: Jail Health.”  This report substantially fulfills the requirements of the proviso included in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention’s budget proviso (Ordinance #14517).  Moreover, it contains crucial insights and findings that set the stage for providing quality and cost-effective health services in King County’s jail facilities.  Also enclosed is a proposed motion to approve the report and release expenditure authority for funds as outlined in Ordinance 14517.

Section 40 of Ordinance #14517 included the following proviso:

Of this appropriation, $1,000,000 shall be expended or encumbered only after the council approves by motion a report from the department of adult and juvenile detention, working in conjunction with the department of public health, based on a consultant review of the department's provision of jail health services and recommendations for the development of levels of service/contract for adult jail health services. . . . The consultant, at a minimum, should be required to advise the county on the appropriate definitions of "medical necessity" used in similar detention health service operations, to help in crafting model scope of services for jail inmates, to identify needed contract provisions that meet federal court criteria and best practices, to show best practices for correctional health cost containment, and to define minimum health service information needs to establish a base contract and then effectively monitor the provision and costs of jail health services. In addition, the consultant should address the health-care-related recommendations of the King County auditor. The council encourages the executive to seek out federal technical assistance to reimburse the costs of these services.  The consultant should be required to address each of these elements in a report to the county.

As directed by proviso, the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) and the Seattle/King County Department of Public Health (DPH) retained Todd Wilcox, M.D., President of Wellcon Consulting and Medical Director of the Salt Lake County, Utah Jail system as the consultant who completed a review of DPH’s Jail Health Services program. 

Scope of Consultant Review

Dr. Wilcox was engaged to advise DAJD and DPH on the necessary components and service levels for a contract for adult jail health services.  The specific components of Dr. Wilcox’s review are outlined as follows:

1. Development of a definition of “constitutional minimum” as applied to the King County jail system and based on current federal regulations and law.

2. Development of a definition of “medical necessity” for correctional health care, based on “constitutional minimum” requirements, National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) accreditation requirements, and practices and definitions from similar correctional health service operations.

3. Development of a model describing an appropriate scope of services for jail inmates.  This model should be developed in electronic format and should be capable of determining scope and levels of adult jail services based on: 1) “constitutional minimum” requirements for adult correctional health care; 2) NCCHC requirements; and 3) practices and definitions from similar correctional health service operations.

4. An assessment of how the “constitutional minimum” compares to NCCHC accreditation requirements, and how current adult jail health services compare to the constitutional minimum and NCCHC requirements. 

5. Recommended actions for reducing health care costs in the King County Jail based on best practices and current NCCHC accreditation requirements.  All analyses will consider the size and complexity of King County Jail Health population.

6. Recommended performance indicators in a contract between DAJD and Jail Health Services (JHS) for correctional health care.

7. A recommended mechanism for overseeing performance on the contract between DAJD and JHS. 

8. A definition of the minimum health services information available (data requirements) for contract performance monitoring based on implementation of current department information systems.

Methodology of Consultant Review

Dr. Wilcox conducted on-site tours of both adult jails.  He held focus group meetings with health care providers, nurses, mental health workers, clerks and administrators from JHS.  He also interacted with patients and conducted limited chart reviews as well as a review of currently available JHS data. 

An interdepartmental work group was involved with the consultant’s analysis.  The work group met with Dr. Wilcox twice and participated in reviewing the attached report.  The work group comprised representatives from the following agencies: 

· Seattle/King County Department of Public Health 

· King County Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention

· King County Council central staff

· King County Executive

· King County Prosecuting Attorney

· King County Auditor

· King County Courts

· King County Office of Management and Budget

Work group members were invited to provide feedback to Dr. Wilcox on the report in the meetings and were encouraged to contact him directly outside of meetings with comments and suggestions.

Summary of Findings

Wellcon and Dr. Wilcox established the following in accordance with the proviso:

· DPH’s Jail Health Services system meets “constitutionally minimum” standards. 

· There is no evidence of a pattern of care in JHS that greatly exceeds “constitutional minimum” standards. 

· Medical necessity is a subjective assessment using objective findings rather than a strictly defined term.  Determination of medical necessity is a process that should be managed by a medical director with comprehensive medical records data.

The development of a model describing appropriate scope of services based on “constitutional minimum” standards and NCCHC requirements and practices/definitions from similar correctional health care service operations was not provided by Dr. Wilcox.  Wellcon cited time and funding constraints of the consultant contract as well as limited baseline health care data as the primary barriers to achieving this aspect of the proviso.  [Dr. Wilcox recommended the development of a utilization review model in an electronic format to facilitate uniform provision of medical care for all inmates.]  Additionally, Dr. Wilcox addressed other aspects of the County’s Jail Health system in his report.  Those findings and recommendations include:

· The urgent need to implement an electronic medical records system (EMR) to ensure that consistent and proper medical care is being provided and to improve the efficiency of the physicians administering care to the inmates.

· The identification of numerous additional opportunities for JHS to improve its efficiency and save money.  However, most of these cannot be achieved without first implementing the EMR. 

· The need for a three-year strategic and business plan which, if successfully implemented, will reduce costs and improve JHS efficiency in a sustainable fashion.

DPH and the DAJD will work quickly to develop and implement the three-year plan in conjunction with the consultant, agencies on the proviso work group, and other initiatives underway in the adult jails.  They will keep Council informed on the progress of this work.

I know you share my concern about the high cost of criminal justice activities in King County.  This report and the work that will follow are necessary steps to ensure that we provide cost-effective health services in our jails that meet federal standards for quality health care.

If you have questions about the report or the motion, please contact Dr. Alonzo Plough Director, Seattle/King County Department of Public Health, at (206) 296-4603, or Larry Mayes, Interim Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at (206) 296-1268.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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